
Faculty Senate
Friday, January 20, 2006
Greenhaw Technical Arts Building, Room 130

Members Present: P. Anderson, S. Baker, S. Bentley, D. Bolinder, A. Chaffin, W. Charlebois, J. Cox,
K. Dannehl, T. Delong, M. Doucette, J. Elithorp, D. Ellefsen, J. Emerson, D. Freiz, G. Goicoechea, 
G. Heberer, C. Hyslop, L. Hyslop, L. Johnson, A. Kincaid, J. King, P. Klem, J. Larson, J. Licht, L. Macfarlan, K. Martin, L. McCarty, K. Miller, J. Moore, K. Mowrey, B. Murphy, M. Myrhow, S. Negrete, S. Nielsen, E. Nickel, M. Ports, M. Puccinelli, C. Pyatt, J. Rice, J. Rosenthal, S. Sanders, K. Schwandt, 
E. Seastedt, J. Shaw, R. Siler, P. Smith, S. Stevenson, G. Sundseth, S. Sweetwater, G. Tenney, S. Thomson, L. Uhlenkott, B. Wallace, S. Wallace, L. Walsh, P. Warren

Guest: Vice-president Mike McFarlane

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 1:22 p.m. when Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum.  Three written proxies were recorded.
I. Approval of the Minutes:  The December 9, 2005 Minutes were approved unanimously.
II. Senate Chair Report: Information Only

Advising – Lynn Mahlberg wants to put together a summer advising schedule.  Compensation will be between $100 and $200 a day for a seven hour faculty-day, Monday through Thursday from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. You can work a half-day and there is no maximum number of days required to participate in advising.  Karen Mowrey, Laurie Walsh, Sarah Sweetwater, Karen Martin, Kara Miller, Wendy Charlebois, Gary Sunseth, and Lynette Macfarlan volunteered for advising.  The request was made to contact Lynn Mahlberg if you decide to participate. 

Professional Non-Teaching Salary Schedule – This committee is going to be reconstituted to create a policy on how professional faculty will move within the existing salary range and grant-in-aid issues.

Underground Miner Training – Mike McFarlane, Bret Murphy and Danny Gonzales visited an underground miner training facility in Butte, Montana in December to gather ideas for such a facility here in our areas.  An instructor from Butte has been invited to GBC to consult. 
Variance Committee Issues and Hard-to-Hire – This issue is ongoing with Faculty Senate Chairs.
The lined-out paragraph was removed from the Code which is approved by the Regents into the procedures manual which is approved by the Chancellor.  The Chairs don’t know why it was moved and don’t believe that it should have been removed as it was approved by the Regents. Faculty Senate Chairs want it returned to the Code, approved by the Regents rather than the Chancellor. The language was also changed, i.e. “Faculty Senate and/or Human Resources...”  The Chairs want the “/or” removed.
Meeting with the Chancellor – We are waiting to hear more details regarding Chancellor Roger’s visit at the March 10 Faculty Senate meeting.  We understand that he likes “Q and A.”  Please direct any questions you have to Annie, and she will forward them on to him. There is a section in the State of the System message you want to review when you develop your questions. “Faculty and staff do not work for the Chancellor; rather we all work for the project and the common good. There are no barriers. We follow the line of authority, but we will talk to employees at all levels of staff, faculty and administrative down.” Rogers is troubled by timid professors, even with tenure who lack assertiveness.  Disagreeing with him will not hurt his feelings.  Rogers says that he does not mess with the concept of the classroom or with academic freedom when exercised within legal limits.
Regent Leavitt’s Visit – He requested a visit with the faculty in February and is trying to clear his court calendar to be here for the February 10 Faculty Senate meeting.  There may be more regents visiting before August.
Community College Graduation Rate Report – This shows that GBC has the highest rate among community colleges in the state of Nevada (29%).

Committee List – This was amended after speaking to the new faculty, or, in one case, the department chair, before it was amended. Assignments were made to assist the new faculty with learning about the college or working on projects within your position.
III. Committee Reports:
 Academic Standards: Report

 There are still several unresolved discussions about the number of credits a graduate needs to earn honors designation for a bachelor degree.  The committee is still in debate regarding lowering the units to 45 as opposed to 60 units required by other institutions in the state.  There have been some reservations about an adverse affect on transfer students and those students who have already received a bachelor degree from another institution and are here to specialize in surveying, agriculture, instrumentation, or management degrees.  The 45 units would work for an associate degree.  The committee asked for a discussion from the senate. 
 The BAS program only accepts students with an associate degree.  60 additional units from a student transferring from another institution would not allow the student to graduate with honors.  This is why the BAS feels that 45 credits is sufficient evidence for honors designation.  To subject upper division specialized programs to make this requirement is unrealistic; only GBC four year students will be recognized at graduation.  
GPA’s from transferring institutions are not recognized at Great Basin College even if they are from another NSHE institution.  A study was conducted by a GBC Academic Advisor regarding students transferring from GBC to other institutions within the state.   The students generally graduated from those colleges with approximately the same GPA they earned at Great Basin College.  When asked for a sense of the senate, the senators could not agree on advice for the committee. Chair Uhlenkott requested the committee meet for further discussion.  

There was another request for a “sense of the senate” to approve a policy that will state that Great Basin College will honor all general education core requirements taken at another regionally accredited institution that fulfill that institution’s general education requirements. It was recommended that all bachelor degrees earned at another regionally accredited institution be honored.  The senate recommended that the committee work on the language for the policy.
The committee wanted to go on record for a decision made last year. Issuance of credit was put on temporary hold for P.O.S.T. certificates. Some students are looking for non-traditional credit for some of the courses that were taken at P.O.S.T.  This was presented to the senate but not reflected in the minutes.

Adjunct Faculty – No report

Assessment – Information Only

The first committee mini-workshop on assessing learner outcomes is completed.  It has come to our attention that many of the faculty do not have the rubric which contains the current list of items that must be included in a syllabus.  The rubric was sent via e-mail to GBC-All.  The Curriculum and Articulation Committee was thanked for making sure that all new courses adhere to the format.  If you need further assistance, see someone from the Assessment Committee or someone who attended the workshop.

Budget & Facilities – Report/Action
The awards totaling $199,321.39 for the 2006 equipment requests were released.  $1,101,680.53 was requested.  There is still $12,000 available in the General Improvement funds. There is another $10,000 in the Tech Fee Account because Jeff Cox was able to save this money by placing the order for computers in the central lab by January 24, 2006. The Noncash Account funds ($7,900) were used to order laptop computers, monitors and keyboards that were given to departments from existing inventory. There is still funding to be allocated.  The committee will meet to go over the outstanding requests. It was moved and seconded to accept this report.  

The committee thanked everyone’s participation in this year’s awards. Timeliness helped immensely. 

Bylaws – No report


Compensation and Benefits – Information Only

With the exception of the monies that are set aside for the Community College Conference this spring, there is no funding available for professional development.  It was recommended that department operation accounts might be available for this purpose.

Curriculum and Articulation – No report


Department Chairs – Information/Action

The committee proposes to open discussion to change from a maximum of two general education courses per discipline in each category to three. Vice-president McFarlane advised that the Admissions and Records Office handles the acceptance of transfer courses.   It was moved and seconded opening this for discussion. The motion carried with one opposed.  Chair Uhlenkott recommended that this item go to Academic Standards to write a statement to bring before the senate.

Distance Education – No report


Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – Information/Action
Vice-president Mike McFarlane met with the committee to request senate approval to use a tenure track teaching evaluation form for zero track teaching employees.  Zero track faculty do not apply for tenure, are sometimes grant-funded, and are not paid on the same salary scale as tenure track faculty.  Sometimes grant funded positions turn into tenure track positions as has been the case in the past with several positions at the college that were developed with the Perkins Grant. This is one reason to adopt the practice of evaluating zero/non-tenure faculty.  As these faculty are not tenured, it was recommended that their committee be called a “mentoring committee.”  The motion was made to recommend to Vice-president McFarlane that he use the same process for non-tenure/zero track teaching faculty as he does for tenure track teaching faculty.  The motion was approved unanimously.


The committee also developed an observation tool (form) to help evaluate points of 
instruction.  It can be used by tenure committees, as a guideline for observing your tenure track 
instructors; it can be used for peer review in the future and for adjuncts.  The form was reviewed 
during the meeting.  A motion was made to adopt the form.  The motion was approved 
unanimously.  Observations can start now that the form has been approved by the senate and 
adjuncts will be scheduled for observation by their department chair.


The Personnel Committee wanted to know if this form should have a scale to rate the 
organization, effectiveness and methods of the person demonstrating during the evaluation.  This 
may be helpful during the teaching demonstration portion of the search process.  The committee 
was advised that this has been addressed in the summary of observation section of the form. It was 
recommended that the Personnel Committee adapt this form if they wanted to rank each category 
on the form.



Student evaluations for the fall semester are approximately half-completed due to 
technical difficulties in the program as the scanner cannot read the handwritten comment without 
creating a separate file from the readable bubble potion of the evaluation. Merging of the open-
ended questions is presenting a problem.  Call numbers of the courses have been missing 
also, so 
it was recommended that the support person for your department make sure that all call numbers 
are on the form before the evaluation. 


Administrative faculty wanted to know when they will be evaluated by their supervisors.

This will be brought back to the committee next month.


Intellectual and Cultural Committee (I.C.E.) – Information Only


There are several activities to look for next month. 



February 1- Paul Starrs, PH.D., UNR Professor of Geography, will have two lectures 
“East of 
Eden, West of Zion” and “Bad @ Boundaries; the ‘Arid West, the Mountain West, 
Urban-Rural Divides.”    The lectures concern the effects mountains have on water and control 
resources.  This is hosted by the INT 249, Integrative Social Sciences Seminar. Dr. McMullen has 
invited other classes that want to be included in this event to contact her.


February 1- Ancient Songs of the West: Western Shoshone Poetry and Songs is co-
sponsored by the Nevada Humanities and Nevada Arts Council. Beverly and Earl Crum, authors 
of Newe Hupia: Shoshone Poetry Songs will have a book signing in the GBC Theatre.


February 2- Maria Rosa Olivera - Williams, Ph.D., Notre Dame, an Argentine poet, will 
present a bilingual class which is free and hosted by GBC’s foreign language and ESL program, 
 
the Association of Latin American Students, and sponsored by the Western Folklife Center and 
the Nevada Humanities.  This will help us address diversity issues.


February 6 – On Sunday and Monday, February 5 and 6, 2006, National Council of 
English Teachers will join the NCTE Black Caucus in sponsoring the seventeenth national 
African-American Read-In Chain to encourage reading works by African American writers.  The 
library is getting books, and it has been recommended that as many educators as possible use a 
black author’s work in their class during the month of February. Age-appropriate books by 
African-American authors are available for faculty, student and staff to read to the children at the 
GBC Child Center on Monday, February 6 during the morning or afternoon story times.  Please 
contact Pat Warren if you wish to volunteer.  John Rice has arranged for the college to be on the 
radio, “Elko Live” that day.


February 23 – Shireen Mahdavi, PhD., an adjunct history professor at U of U will be 
coming to GBC to talk about women and gender. She was born and raised in Iran, raised Islamic 
and spent last semester in Iraq working to encourage women to vote. She talks about the teachings 
of the Koran and how it addresses women.


The committee is planning a French film festival and other activities that address diversity in the future.
A recommendation came from the floor to post a calendar of Intellectual and Cultural events, so all faculty could be informed in advance.

Library – No report


Personnel – Information Only

Mary Doucette, Laura Johnson, and Wendy Charlebois were introduced to the Senate. It was announced that Craig Redemacher would join the faculty in March.  A teaching demonstration for the nursing position was in progress.  
A memorandum from NSHE, dated January 18 was made available to the Senate.  It addressed an amendment to the Board of Regent’s Handbook, Title 4, Chapter 3 to give consideration to authorizing a higher salary in order to attract an applicant with special qualifications in areas predefined as difficult to recruit.  The possible difficult recruitment areas for community colleges were identified in the memorandum.


Student Relations – Information Only

Scholarship re-awards applications must be received in Student Financial Services office by February 1, 2006.  Applications for scholarship consideration for fall 2006 are due in the office February 14, 2006.

The policy for returning Title IV funds to the Department of Education within 14 days that the institution has knowledge of a student’s withdrawal from classes was explained.   Student Financial Services is requesting notification from the instructors at their earliest convenience so that funding can be returned in a timely fashion.  Some colleges are required to take attendance and submit these records in the event of an audit.  
There was discussion of the pass/withdraw policy at the college and the notification procedures in place from the Records and Admission Office to Student Financial Services.  There are some courses that are offered at Great Basin College that are Pass/Withdraw which presents a problem with tracking actual student withdraw dates.  A policy was established last year that students did not have to seek the approval of their instructor to drop a class.  If the student completes 60% of instruction, there is no refund of Title IV funding.  
IV. Four Year Committee Reports:
Bachelor of Applied Science – Information Only


The department is having a meeting on February 7, 2006.

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – No report

Bachelor of Science in Nursing – Information only

Applications for the BSN and the ADN opened January 11, 2006. As of today, 25 applications have been received for the ADN, plus three out of state; 11 potential candidates for the BSN program are being reviewed.  The State Board came last week to look at the CNA program and to observe students at clinical sites and did not make any major recommendations, so the program did well with that.  Sharon Sutherland, the teacher and Jo Dean, the CNA Coordinator, were commended for their efforts. An internet class INT 349 – Health, Illness and Health Care in a Contemporary Society, will begin June 5 and run through July 1, 2006.  This course is an option for all baccalaureate degrees.  The program has added a human development compressed course. A final community health course and final capstone class will be a component of the Health and Human Services Grant and a cooperative effort between UNR, BYU and GBC.  There is another potential candidate for a teaching position; however, the committee is waiting on a transcript.

Bachelor of Social Work – Information only
The program has met with two students interested in the program and spoke on the phone with four potential candidates for the program; letters have been sent to all applicants.


Elementary and Secondary Education – Information Only
April 1st is the new date for entrance in the program to allow candidates to get the results of the national exam returned.  

V. Unfinished Business – none

VI. New Business:


 Margaret Puccinelli sent a memo to Faculty Senate via Linda Uhlenkott requesting to be relieved of her obligation to assume the position of faculty Senate Chair for the 2006-2007 academic year.  The duties and responsibilities of her new position have been extended.  She further supports Linda Uhlenkott continuing as the Senate Chair for an additional year and the prompt selection of another to assume the role of Senate Chair Elect for the 2006-2007 academic year.  Chair Uhlenkott is not opposed to the proposal, but will not select the Senate Chair elect.  According to the bylaws, this is not an issue that can be voted on until May, but it is difficult to plan the next semester without this information.  The bylaws state that the chair will serve a one or two-year term.  Another chair elect must be appointed by September 2006 if in fact Chair Uhlenkott maintains her position.  Chair Uhlenkott requested a sense of the senate at next month’s meeting.  Faculty Senate Chairs will be picking their Chair of Chairs, and it appears that TMCC and GBC’s chairs may be the only chairs serving two years.

VII. Information Items:


Foundation Dinner Dance – Tickets are available for purchase at a discount to faculty 
and staff ($54).  Dr. Peter Klem will be the Master of Ceremonies; a gourmet meal will be provided by Machi’s, dancing demonstrations from professional dance couples from Reno are included as well as a silent auction items and ballroom dancing.


Access Grant – Bret Murphy announced an opportunity to be a coordinator for career exploration targeting 12 to 15 year old students from the Boys & Girls Club and open to the public for four days this summer.  Two activity days would include a tour of GBC campus and guest speakers and tours of the hospital and various mine sites. There will be two groups consisting of approximately 30 students. The stipend is $1,500.00 and is planned for the third week of June.  GBC is applying for a $12,000 grant.  


Realignment of the Faculty— Vice-President Mike McFarlane advised the senate that the  Surveying and Agriculture faculty were moved to the science department in an informal arrangement  and provided the Spring 2006 Roster of Academic Affairs  Departments and related personnel. Universities must have their departments approved by the Board of Regents; the community college does not have to be as formal.  Programs do overlap departments and disciplines, especially with the four year programs.  When asked about budget revisions for equipment accounts from Career and Technical Education, Mike McFarlane said that the faculty request funding from the science department.


FTE Report – Headcount was up 12% last semester and new student enrollment has increased.  The trend is continuing this semester with more students taking fewer classes. The departments were commended for their handling of waiting lists and accommodations for students.
On line and IAV classes have larger enrollments while the Elko live classes have dropped about the same percentage (40%)


Retirement –A reception for Pauline Fisher will be held in Berg Hall Conference Room from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. today.



INT Seminar, Fall 2006 – Dr. Steve Baker is requesting assistance/participation for a course that focuses on “The 1960’s”.  He has some commitments from various departments and is extending an invitation to include as many faculty as would like to get involved to e-mail him if you would like to be involved.

VIII. Adjournment:  


The meeting was adjourned at 3:06 p.m.


Page 1 of 6




